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NOTES FROM THE PRESIDENT’S DESK
The Friends of Parks Inc. AGM held on the 16th May 2016, signalled the end of one year and the start of what
I think is going to be an exciting year ahead for our organisation.
With the AGM being held in The Volunteer Centre, Belair National Park – and I couldn’t imagine a more
superlative venue for our meeting – there was standing room only with 52 persons attending – represented by
26 FoP full member groups and 9 FoP affiliate member groups from across the State.
I would personally like to thank the Friends of Belair National Park for hosting the event and in particular, the
provision of a magnificent morning tea – it was superb, as I knew it would be.  And special thanks for the Friends
of Belair providing me with a chocolate birthday cake, it was delicious!  It was an enjoyable morning with
everyone leaving with a smile on their face – particularly me!
Apart from the various reports presented to the meeting, I think four items stood out as worthy of mention.
Thanks to the strong and ongoing support of DEWNR through Group Executive Director John Schutz, the following
were announced at the meeting:

 DEWNR will continue to provide $60,000 annually for the on park Volunteer Support Grants  program.
This is open to any community and volunteer group who is doing work in the State’s national parks.
Given the ‘state of play’ in regard to overall government funding cut-backs, I see this as a strengthening of
our ongoing partnership with DEWNR.
Education Scholarships: Two scholarships of $2500 each will be made available each year to
undergraduate and higher degree students and comprise payments to undertake project on our parks
system.  As part of the criteria students will be required to engage with the local Friends of Parks group
and hopefully such projects will involve the on-ground assistance of FoP groups.
The scholarships will be called the 'Tom Hands Environmental Education Scholarship‘ and the ‘Colin
Malcolm Environmental Education Scholarship’ in honour of two Friends Group long-term leaders who

mailto:hlambert@chariot.net.au
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passed away recently.  If arrangements can be worked out in time, the lucky recipients of the scholarships
will be announced at the FoP Forum in October.
Awards: To recognize the significance of Friends of Parks achievements, five annual awards have been
announced in the following categories:

 Habitat Restoration and Protection.
 Wildlife Protection and recovery.
 Innovation.
 Cultural and Structural Heritage.
 Community Engagement.

The awards program is important in recognising the significant contribution our members make to their
communities and the environment as a whole.  Not only do these awards draw attention to the award
recipients, they draw attention to the effort made by all Friends of Parks volunteers without whom our
natural and cultural heritage would be the poorer.
The presentation of the awards, will be made at the 2016 Friends of Parks Forum on the 15th October.
Each winner will receive a cheque for $1,000 to be spent by their group, and a certificate.
Gold Card Pass: In recognition of individual FoP members who have contributed 15 years or more of
active service to the Friends of Parks, John Schutz, Director of National Parks and Wildlife, announced that
each would be eligible for a lifetime Gold Parks Pass.  In addition to the current parks pass entitlement,
the Gold Pass Pass provides free entry to all parks, and commercial sites such as Cleland Wildlife Park and
Naracoorte Caves to name a few. Presidents and Secretaries of FoP groups will be contacted shortly to
provide a list of members who are eligible to receive this recognition.

Many of our FoP members receive awards from a large variety of organisations and the “Port Adelaide Local
Legends Award” was recently bestowed on Andrew Winkler, Vice President of FoP and Chair of Friends of Torrens
Island Inc.  Andrew was recently involved in assisting in the formation of the Friends of Adelaide International Bird
Sanctuary (now underway) and sits on the FoP Forum Committee and is the FoP representative on the CCSA.
Congratulations Andrew, an accolade very well deserved!
Having attended the last two FoP Forum Committee meetings, I know that we are in for something very special at
this year's forum on the 14th – 16th October. Included with this newsletter are full details of the forum, including
a registration form, or you can go to the Friends of Parks website to register.
The quality of newsletters produced by a large number of our Groups are both impressive and informative.
Having edited a number of newsletters over the years, I am very cognizant of the fact that the production of a
quality newsletter is a time consuming and dedicated effort.
A couple of newsletters worthy of mention were from the Friends of Private Bushland and The Friends of Althorpe
Islands Conservation Park.
The Friends of Private Bushland are one of our Affiliated member groups and work on private conservation lands
rather than the Government Parks system.  Many of these properties are covered by a Heritage Agreement (in
the case of Gluepot Reserve are as large as 54,000 hectares) and the work that the members do on these reserves
are just as important as the work undertaken by the FoP full member groups.  Their Newsletter provides a wealth
of information on a large variety  of subjects and is very well worth a read.
In the case of the “Sentinel” newsletter from the Althorpe Islands Group, I was ‘green with envy’ about their
working trip in April 2016 to the Island.  The group arrived on the Island by helicopter and spent eight days
working on seal and penguin observations, eradication of boxthorn and maintenance on Cottage 1.  The
newsletter also describes a number of species resident and breeding on the Island – truly a ‘paradise’!
The reason for my envy was that I spent a number of years back in the 1950’s and 1960’s researching fur seal
populations in the Southern Hemisphere, including a few years spent on Sub-Antarctic Macquarie Island.  Just
about all fur seal breeding populations are located on off-shore islands, and the intricacies of getting to and from
these remote locations and the months spent living on the islands is an experience I will never forget.
There are just so many stories to be told about our work in the environment, and just about all of them are
memorable and are what keeps us ‘going back for more’.
Again I wish to congratulate  and thank our Editor, Hugh Lambert for another great production, and also
Ashleigh Coombs, who has devoted hundreds of hours to developing the new Friends of Parks website.  Ashleigh
is also a Board member and chairs the marketing and promotions sub-committee, so his input has been fantastic
and invaluable.

Duncan MacKenzie OAM
President
FRIENDS OF PARKS INC

http://www.friendsofparkssa.org.au/
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The eNews
A practice that we'd like you to adopt for the eNews is for you to send in articles of your own on subjects that you
think will be of interest to the wider Friends community (6000+ of us!), rather than group-specific information
such as working bee timetables that you put in your group newsletter for information of just your own group. We
will continue to draw on your group's newsletter sent to Friends of Parks Inc Secretary Pam Smith in VSPU, as a
major source of information for eNews.

Items from our member groups newsletters, supplied literature and information

Invitation to attend course - Introduction to Management of Meetings and Skills for Committees.
You may recall that we advertised this course earlier in the year, but had to cancel due to numbers and the VSPU
training budget.  We have been able to offer this course again, with Friends of Parks Inc providing the funding.
We have received feedback from the Regions that volunteers would be interested in the topics below.
We have engaged Volunteering SA&NT to  deliver this course, which will be held as below. There is a maximum of
twenty-four (24) participants for this course:

Day/Date: Thursday, 8 September, 2016
Time: 9.30 am to 3.00 pm (morning tea and lunch included)
Venue: Level 4 Conference Room, Volunteering SA&NT, 182 Victoria Square, Adelaide SA

The program is as follows:
9.30 am Coffee and networking

10.00 am Introduction to Management of Meetings (two hours with a short break)
12.00 noon Lunch and networking

1.00 pm Skills for Committees (two hours with a short break)
3.00 pm Finish

Both sessions will be interactive. Morning tea and lunch will be provided.
Introduction to Management of Meetings

• Define the framework of meetings
• Understand your role and responsibilities as a committee member
• Develop your understanding of financial reporting

Skills for Committees
• Understand the difference between a board and a committee
• Understand what an effective committee looks like
• Discuss the importance of communication and culture in running meetings

Endorsement of your attendance by Group President or Secretary will be required.
Enquiries, and registration per registration form (required) to:
Pam Smith, Secretary to the Friends of Parks Inc Board (Mon am, Wed am, Fri am - VSPU the rest of the time).
Ph. 8124 4784 E | Fax. 8115 1345

Go to top
Short-beaked Echidna (Tachyglossus aculeatus setosus)....Common.....Resident.....Breeding
... article appearing under Onkaparinga Park Critter Watch in Friends of Onkaparinga Parks Parkwatch newsletter of May
2016, author Colin Cock.
Just for something completely different, and because I have
been seeing a few around the Park lately and they are big on
the cute and interesting scale, and about as weird as an animal
can get. Every time I come across one it is by chance, not from
seeking them. They are shy, sleeping much of the day but
active early morning and evening.  They will hear or feel you
coming and instantly dig in for protection, and once dug in near
impossible to dislodge.  Not quite a bird, not really like one at
all, but with some similarities.  The echidna has spines like a
porcupine, a beak like a bird, a pouch like a kangaroo, and lays
eggs much like birds and produces milk for its young.
Their spines are actually modified hairs, about 2 inches (5 cm)
long and pin sharp, they have shorter hair in between the spines for extra warmth and insulation.
A long lived creature with a lifespan of up to 50 years in captivity, due to their slow metabolisms.
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Great Artesian Basin showing main spring areas
(circled in red), main recharge areas (orange) and
general flow direction (green arrows).

Mating season is typically around July/August, the female is usually pursued by a train of males, all hoping for a
chance at copulation. The female produces a single egg, with a soft leathery shell, the egg is placed in her pouch,
incubation in 10 days before a young/Puggle is born, smaller than a jellybean in size.
The Echidna is a monotreme, an egg laying mammal, it has no nipples to suckle its young, but a simple gland
which secretes milk which the Puggle laps up.
Diet consists of termites, ants, worms and insect larvae which it rapidly laps up with its long sticky tongue, it has
no teeth, but such a long tongue is the ideal tool for inserting into holes to extract its food.
The Echidna's scientific name "Tachyglossus" means "Fast Tongue".
The Echidna has a very large brain for its body size. Part of this might be due to their enlarged neocortex, which
makes up half of the echidna’s brain (compare this to about 30 percent in most other mammals and 80 percent in
humans).
Last interesting fact is the Echidna is host to the world’s largest Flea species; Bradiopsylla echidnae.
Keep your eyes open and you will be delighted to see these spiky little creatures in most parts of the Park.

[re photo: in the source newsletter there was no attribution, so thanks to whoever is the photographer]

Go to top
New Great Artesian Basin Plan to be developed
... from Friends of Mound Springs (FOMS) May 2016 newsletter
The Australian Government has recently circulated information
about the development of a new Great Artesian Basin (GAB)
Strategic Management Plan. The first GAB Strategic Management
Plan was endorsed by the Australian and relevant State
Governments in 2000 – providing a 15 year framework for
groundwater management in the GAB. The plan attempted to strike
an appropriate balance in attaining environmental, social and
economic benefits in a sustainable manner.
In 2015, a review of the 2000 Strategic Management Plan was
undertaken by the Commonwealth and State Governments and the
GAB Coordinating Committee. This process enabled a review of
progress and achievements during the life of the first Plan and
identification of a range of new issues that need to be addressed.
The information provided by the Australian Government indicates
that consultation on the new Strategic Management Plan will occur
in mid to late 2016, including targeted regional meetings and online
surveys.
FOMS will remain vigilant for opportunities to comment on the new
Plan.
All are invited to view the review report Future Directions for the
Management of the Great Artesian Basin on the website
environment.gov.au/water/environment/great-artesian-
basin/strategic-management-plan.
Comments can be emailed to gabreview@agriculture.gov.au
Many other FOMS activities and interests are presented in the attractive FOMS website at
http://www.friendsofmoundsprings.org.au

Go to top
Friends of Heysen Trail and Other Trails ....
... in November 2015 moved to a new office, address Suite 212, Second floor, Epworth Building, 33 Pirie Street,
Adelaide SA 5000.  Phone number, email and website address are unchanged, but faxing has been discontinued.
Business hours are unchanged, namely, Monday to Friday 10.30 am to 2.30 pm.
www.heysentrail.asn.au

Go to top
Rescue and Other Stories from Minton Farm Animal Rescue Centre
Thorny devil
A Devil arrived from Iron Knob after a semi trailer blew him off the road.  His jaw
was cut and bleeding when a young family rescued him.  They gave him to another
gentleman that had also stopped to help.  He took it to Adelaide and gave it to his
daughter.  She brought it to the Farm to be rehabilitated. After 2 weeks of finding
white ants and placing him on lines of ants daily he regained his admittance

http://environment.gov.au/water/environment/great-artesian-basin/strategic-management-plan
http://environment.gov.au/water/environment/great-artesian-basin/strategic-management-plan
mailto:gabreview@agriculture.gov.au
http://www.friendsofmoundsprings.org.au/
http://heysentrail.asn.au/
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weight.  The rescuer's God mother was returning to Iron Knob and took him with her, back to his territory where
he ran off across the sand to some rocks and shrubs.  There were plenty of ants around for him there too!  As
much as he was pretty impressed with Adelaide hills ants, it was such a thrill to get him
home again with the assistance of so many people such a distance away!!

Sulphur crested Cockatoo
I had a critically ill Sulphur crested Cockatoo arrive needing the warmth and humidity of our
humidicrib to recover from his debilitated state.  We administered fluids, antibiotics and
warmth, but the humidicrib wouldn’t work.  We unfortunately lost the battle and I’m sure
an intensive care unit would have saved him.  We are therefore fund raising to buy a new
animal intensive care unit to save lives.  All donations will be put towards this, as well as any
funds raised by lottery tickets, movie deals and Entertainment book sales.

Sleepy Lizard
A sleepy lizard was run over by a lawn mower at Port Broughton!  The lovely
couple were horrified and took it with them back to McLaren Vale then to the
Vets there.  They brought it to Minton Farm to be treated and rehabbed in
January.  I'm pleased to say that he has made a full recovery and the wound is
completely healed.  He has a date to be taken home by the rescuers to Port
Broughton at Easter time.  He's been a pleasure to know!

Link with Singapore
Last year we had a film crew arrive from Singapore to make a documentary about the rescue work carried out at
the Centre.  We rescued and raised baby possums, birds and koalas all filmed and aired in Singapore.  The main
actor, Thomas, said he would come back to be a volunteer some time.  He has recently come back with a friend
specifically to volunteer at Minton Farm, then flew back to Singapore!  They worked so hard fixing fences,
installing watering systems in the paddock, feeding animals, and carrying heavy items for me.  What a wonderful
thing to come all that way just to help us out!

... submitted by Bev Langley, Minton Farm Animal Rescue Centre

Go to top
On Getting Lost in the Mallee
Hindsight is a most useful tool. It not only clarifies our folly, but lets us view it dispassionately.
Getting myself lost in the Mallee wasn’t a lot of fun, but strangely enough, the remembrance of it fills me with a
satisfying sense of having triumphed over my own stupidity. What follows is an abridged account of that
experience.
Walking off-track with a map and compass in country with few distinguishing landmarks means that navigation is
rarely an exact science, but over the course of a couple of decades I had always managed to second-guess and
find my way back to the starting point. I suppose if you are going to make a mistake, why not make it a big one?
The occasion was a solitary walk at Gluepot Reserve, in the vast, uncleared Woorinen Dunefield, north of the
River Murray. As was my habit, I liked to stray into the ‘Restricted Zone’, simply because it is forbidden country
and therefore alluring. I left my car behind at about seven-thirty in the morning and crossed through a corner of
the restricted area to gain access to the adjoining Calperum Station, where I was also not supposed to go. This
was in the month of May, but the day was warmer than I had anticipated, with the temperature climbing into the
low thirties.
I reached my goal, this being a dune-ridge a couple of kilometres inside Calperum. There was a great deal of
spinifex understory to cross through, so I had already expended a lot of energy on this outward leg. The spinifex
and its attendant low, horizontally spreading mallee (mostly a form of E.socialis) necessitated numerous small
diversions. This was the first of several cumulative factors which compounded to warp my navigation. I was
already off-course but didn’t know it. The next bearing I followed was therefore leading me astray. This might
not have mattered if I had made a simple check at my next goal, which was a fence line and boundary track to
take me back into Gluepot Reserve. All I needed to do was to sight along the fence to see that I was not at the
correct place. I made an assumption, and everything which followed was flawed on account of that assumption.
The fence lines in that area form an odd shape. Without a map to accompany this account I cannot clearly
describe the sequence of misguided moves which followed from this first mistake. Suffice to say, I thought I
would come to another track and that this track would lead me back to the car. I had already crossed that track.
In fact, I was probably no more than a kilometre from the car when I plunged on into the scrub in my deluded
state. By this act I ultimately added about twenty kilometres to the walk. No exaggeration.
A certain amount of dehydration on that warm to hot day may have contributed to my confusion, and I always
carried a heavy, well stocked back-pack on these extended walks. A subsequent mistake was to keep walking
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long after I should have been at the next known point. The sun was already getting low in the sky. I was
exhausted and my legs and feet were giving me pain. You may recognise the feeling. Suddenly, you are lost.
I knew roughly what quadrant I was in, and that there would ultimately be a track I could follow, but I didn’t know
how far it would be until I reached such a track. My water was getting low and I began to wonder if I had the
strength to keep going. This was a lesson for me. You can’t walk out if you haven’t the energy to do it.
Spinifex kept appearing across my path to taunt me with its impregnable spines, so I veered off to avoid it. It no
longer mattered. I tried different bearings in likely directions, using the intuitive skills I had accumulated over the
years, and fighting down that awful feeling of panic which makes us breathe faster and use up our moisture.
I gave myself another twenty minutes of searching for a track before I would have to resign myself to being
marooned, alone and still lost, to wait out the night in the middle of the scrub.
It may have been less than ten minutes after this decision when I found that miracle of civilisation, a track. Some
distance along the track there was a marker. I was stunned to find out where I was and I that had walked at least
ten kilometres off-course, with a further ten kilometres ahead of me to reach the car. The sun went down and by
torchlight I dragged my tortured legs and feet along the track, knowing that I only had to keep going and the
ordeal would all be over. There was no comforting spiritual presence beside me, just a moonless darkness and
that peculiar absolute stillness which sometimes falls in the bush. Life is reduced to its simplest form when all you
have to do is put one foot in front of the other. I remember that time became compressed and meaningless. At
about eight thirty in the evening I reached the car. I had been walking for thirteen hours.
It taught me valuable lessons, but I hope others may learn those lessons in an easier way. At least the years of
experience and careful preparation had not been wasted. After the adventure I was high for days. I came out of
it with only a huge blister on one foot and my limp was proof that I had conquered my own Everest.
Perversely, I look back on it as one of the best experiences of my life.

Stephen Davey
... article and picture occurring in Friends of Scott Creek CP Bandicoot Tails March-April 2016 newsletter

the picture appears without attribution, but is presumably Stephen Davey's.

Go to top



- 7 -

Pollination Trials at Adelaide Uni
... extracts from the article by Dr Anne Dollin of the Australian Native Bee Research Centre, selected from pages 14-15 of
the Butterfly Conservation SA Inc newsletter of May 2016.  On pages 5-7 of this same BCSA newsletter interesting
information on native bees under the headings 'Building a native bee hotel', 'Buzz Pollination Plants', 'Gardening for Native
Bees' and 'What is Buzz Pollination?' is provided and is recommended reading.  For enquiries on BCSA matters contact
Jan Forrest secretary@butterfly gardening.net.au ....
Dr Katja Hogendoorn and her team at the University of Adelaide have shown
that blue banded bees could be a great alternative to European bumblebees
for the Australian greenhouse tomato industry.
Building on research by Melissa Bell in 2002/2003 at the University of
Western Sydney (see Aussie Bee Online Article 9), Katja Hogendoorn has lead
a three year research program on breeding and using blue banded bees
(Amegilla chlorocyanea) for greenhouse tomato pollination.
Growing Tomatoes Inside Greenhouses
Most tomatoes are grown outdoors in Australia. However, it is becoming
increasingly popular to grow tomatoes inside enclosed greenhouses. Better
quality tomatoes can be produced in greenhouses, using much less water and
pesticides. The annual production of the Australian hydroponic tomato
industry is currently worth about Aust$90 million.
One key drawback is that the flowers of tomato plants grown inside greenhouses must be manually pollinated.
Tomato flowers need a special type of pollination called buzz pollination. The pollen of the tomato flower is
trapped inside little capsules and the flower must be vibrated to release the pollen. Some bees can perform this
trick by ‘buzzing’ the flower with their strong flight muscles. Commercial honeybees (Apis) cannot perform buzz
pollination but other bees such as Australian blue banded bees and the European bumblebee are buzz pollination
specialists.
There are no European bumblebees at present on the Australian mainland, so our greenhouse tomato growers
must use an electric vibration wand tool to pollinate their tomato flowers. This manual pollination is expensive,
costing about Aust$16,000 per hectare per year.
Bumblebees or Blue Banded Bees?
The introduction of European bumblebees to the Australian mainland is opposed by scientists concerned about
the impact these exotic bees could have on our native fauna and flora. European bumblebees may also help
spread exotic weeds in our farmland (more details). So Katja and her team have been researching the possible
use of native blue banded bees as an alternative to European bumblebees for the greenhouse tomato industry.
In a three year research program, the team has developed protocols for breeding blue banded bees, year round,
in large numbers and has developed nectar feeders and transportable nests for the bees. Furthermore, the team
has demonstrated the excellence of Australian blue banded bees as pollinators of greenhouse tomatoes.
As Good as Bumblebees
Overall, compared with the electric vibration wand method that is commonly used in Australian greenhouses
today, these native blue banded bees were able to improve the tomato yield by 20 to 24%! This result is similar
to the benefit of using European bumblebees to pollinate greenhouse tomatoes: reported increases in tomato
yield with bumblebees in overseas studies range from 18.4% to 28.5%.
Blue banded bees are common Australian native bee species that are widespread on the Australian mainland.
They are also potential buzz pollinators of eggplant and sweet pepper crops. Given the environmental risks that
would come from importing European bumblebees to the Australian mainland, the further development of our
native blue banded bees would be a highly worthwhile investment for the future of Australian agriculture!
The full details of this important pollination study have been published in the following scientific paper:
K Hogendoorn, CL Gross, M Sedgley and MA Keller (2006) Increased tomato yield through pollination by native
Australian Amegilla chlorocyanea (Hymenoptera: Anthophoridae).
Journal of Economic Entomology 99(3), 828-833.
© 2006 Australian Native Bee Research Centre, PO Box 74, North Richmond NSW 2754, Australia.
PROMOTING THE PRESERVATION AND ENJOYMENT OF AUSTRALIAN NATIVE BEES
Aussie Bee Website: www.aussiebee.com.au
Katja Hogendoorn  |  Ph. 08 8303 6555 | katja.hogendoorn@adelaide.edu.au

Go to top

Blue banded bee buzz pollinating a tomato
flower. Photo courtesy of Katja Hogendoorn

http://www.aussiebee.com.au/aussiebeeonline010.pdf
mailto:secretary@butterfly%20gardening.net.au
http://www.aussiebee.com.au/abol-current.html
http://www.zeta.org.au/~anbrc/bumblebeeharm.html
http://www.ingentaconnect.com/content/esa/jee/2006/00000099/00000003/art00033
http://www.aussiebee.com.au/
mailto:katja.hogendoorn@adelaide.edu.au
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Tree Death at Para Wirra
... article (photos and text re-arranged) in Para Wirra newsletter of March 2016 by Senior Ranger Steve Taylor.  Photos with
additional comments: Darren Williams.

From Misery Farm looking South. Light patchy areas indicate tree damage
If you’ve visited Para Wirra recently you may have noticed some changes in the landscape as you come down the
hill into Hamlyn Gully or when looking out over Mack Creek from Humbug Scrub Road.
In some areas large numbers of trees appear to be dying, their leaves drying out and dropping. This started with
patches of Long Leaf Box trees on the upper slopes of Mack Creek and private land to the south. Now dead trees
are obvious, scattered throughout the park and South Para. Many SA Blue Gums are also affected with bark
shrinking and splitting, releasing precious sap which stains the trunk red.
What is the cause? Trees suffer stress from water shortage, insect attack, mistletoe, herbivory and fungal attack.
These are normal environmental factors and are usually in balance with each other and with the growth of the
tree. The environmental factor here that seems to be way out of balance is available water.
We recently had the "Millennium Drought" which the Mount Lofty Ranges more or less dodged.  But in the last 3
or 4 years local rainfall hasn’t recharged subsoil moisture, possibly because of rain occurring at different times of
the year.  There seems to be a local ‘rainshadow’ area where this has been particularly pronounced, to the point
where Hamlyn Creek didn’t even look like running last winter and I’ve seen it flow for several months annually
over the last 20 years.
There’s no doubt this is a very significant event, the kind of event that dictates which trees grows where in the
landscape.  We may even be witnessing climate change opening up the local woodlands to create grassy
woodland ecosystems.
On the other hand, good soaking rains soon may save some of the dying trees and if there is still a spark of life in
their lignotubers we may see new shoots at their bases just as if they are responding to bushfire.  We’ll have to
wait and see.

SA Blue Gums
Walking around the higher
ground of Mac Creek, at least
30% Long Leaf Box (above)
seem to be dying.  That figure
may be a little conservative

Go to top
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Items contributed by members- to whom special thanks

Local Legend Award
Thanks to being nominated by Fiona McConchie of the
Port of Adelaide Branch of the National Trust of SA, this
morning I was one of five recipients of the "Port Adelaide
Local Legends Award", at the annual volunteer award
celebration ceremony held by the Hon. Mark Butler, MHR.
The award came with a $100 cheque, which I'm sure I'll
put to good use.
Afterwards I had a quick chat with Mark about the Torrens
Island Quarantine Station (TIQS), so I was able to update
him about the changes which have occurred since I gave
him a guided tour of the site in February 2014.
The accompanying photo is a scaled-down version of one
taken at that time by his PA, Samantha Regione.
The exterior of the historic 1878 cottage in the
background has since been restored by the Dept. of
Planning, Transport and Infrastructure.
This was one of a number of heritage-listed buildings at
the TIQS site which have been made weatherproof during
DPTI's now-completed $1m program of works on the site
during 2014-15.
Due to funding constraints, the upgrade of the TIQS jetty
has been deferred indefinitely, which is a pity as it is the
key to opening up the site for tourism-related events.
However, the Friends of Torrens Island (FoTI) are still
negotiating with DPTI over a licence to manage the site for
third-party tours and events, such as the Royal South
Australian Yacht Squadron's annual picnic, which took
place there once again on Anzac Day this year.
FoTI volunteers have commenced holding working bees at the TIQS site for weed removal, and anticipate doing
similar work at the historic cemetery, which is located in the area recently added to the Torrens Island
Conservation Park.
We also anticipate doing more work on restoring the TIQS buildings under the guidance of heritage architect
Richard Woods, whose excellent conservation management plan can be found on the FoTI website.

... contributed by Andrew Winkler, Vice-president FoPInc Board
Chair of Friends of Torrens Island Inc. / FoTI on Facebook

... and
Breaking news from Andrew
Last December I was interviewed by Radio National producer Mike Ladd for a radio program that he was doing on
Torrens Island. The program was broadcast earlier this week in the ABC's Earshot series, in two parts.
You can listen to the programs or download the podcasts from the mainpage of the program's website, and there
are additional pages for each part, with more info:

Torrens Island: concentration Part 1
Torrens Island: concentration Part 2

The programs focus heavily on the story of the notorious concentration camp that existed on the island in
1914-15, in the first years of World War I. In Part 1, there are a couple of short segments of his interview with
me, on the story of the quarantine station. (In the audio, both Mike and the presenter mistakenly refer to me as
"Peter Winkler" - but at least they got my name right on the credits on the webpage.)
Apart from that very minor quibble, the program succeeds very well in conveying the gloomy atmosphere and
background of the story of the concentration camp; but there are many others yet to be told.
At the FoTI committee meeting a couple of weeks ago we had a special guest - Chris Bunn, and his wife Sandra,
They were the last people to live at the quarantine station (TIQS), in Reshauge House, as Chris was the veterinary
officer in charge of animal quarantine at the station from 1985 to 1993. He was then posted to Canberra; now
retired, they plan to return to Adelaide in six months' time. They were in Adelaide as Chris was giving a
presentation to the Australian Veterinary Association's conference, on the history of quarantine at Torrens Island.

Mark Butler and Andrew Winkler at TIQS 2014

Architect Richard Woods at restored TIQS, 2015

http://www.friendsoftorrensisland.org/
https://www.facebook.com/pages/Friends-of-Torrens-Island/1374851426059651
http://www.abc.net.au/radionational/programs/earshot/
http://www.abc.net.au/radionational/programs/earshot/torrens-island-concentration-part-1/7429330
http://www.abc.net.au/radionational/programs/earshot/torrens-island-concentration-part-2/7429888
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He has sent me a copy of his talk, and came to our meeting to present us with a large mounted aerial photo of
TIQS dating from 1986.
Sandra Bunn has visited TIQS recently on a Maritime Museum tour, and they are very disappointed with the
present state of dilapidation of Refshauge House and the rest of the station, and they are looking forward to
becoming involved with FoTI on their return to Adelaide.
The story of animal quarantine on the island and is one that until now has been completely neglected, but I
intend (as time permits) to start telling it through developing more articles on the Port Adelaide Wiki.
However, I have at least started one page, a list of the internees in the concentration camp which, although still
very much a work-in-progress, has the potential to expand to contain more detailed entries on individuals, so I
would appreciate any additional information that may be available.
If anyone would like to become more directly involved in developing the wiki, please contact me so I can create a
user account for you (we've had to disable automatic account creation, due to being targetted by spambots).

Go to top
Althorpe Islands Conservation Park- 13-20 April, 2016

Members of The Friends of Althorpe
Islands Conservation Park arrived on
the island on 13 April, 2016 by
helicopter courtesy of DEWNR
(Stenhouse Bay).
The vegetation looked dry and the
9.8 ml the island received since
October 2015 and may explain the

limited new weed growth, albeit, the ever persistent African
Boxthorn (one berry carried 17 seeds to germinate!).
As part of a larger African Boxthorn eradication programme
around lower Yorke Peninsula, eight members of the Friends
primarily searched the island in areas with limited
Shearwater nesting sites. (Pictured)
Local knowledge helped in the eradication of 55 African
Boxthorn, regrowth being a substantial amount.
Besides the removal of 15 Tree Mallow, weed control also
includes the common mallow, which numbered over 2,000
removed. (The former airstrip)
Seal observation and bird sightings have been recorded
during each trip.  37 Sea Lions noted along the survey area;
‘western shore walk’.  The long nosed seals (53) were along
the hump’s western shore and a substantial number on
‘seal rock’, a common place of residency.
Two Sea Eagles and one Osprey sighted both at the opposite
end of each other on the island.  Sparrows, swallows, silver
eyes, starlings, crow, sky lark, and the Caspian tern all
observed around Althorpe Island.
The Cape Barron Geese continue to increase their coverage
of both plateaus (main and the hump).  An estimated 24-30
are resident and several nests viewed with eggs (3 to 4 eggs
per nest).
With the diverse group, the friends also maintain Cottage 1
and surrounding environment.  Keeping them clean and in
working order and as part of the island’s maritime
contribution for 137 years now, the 1879 hand-winch had a
coat of paint.
The Friends left on 20 April with charter vessel. (M. Graham- Marion Bay Fishing.)

... submitted by Michiel Lucieer
Friends of Althorpe Islands Conservation Park

Go to top

http://www.portadelaidewiki.org.au/index.php/Main_Page
http://www.portadelaidewiki.org.au/index.php/List_of_names_of_internees_at_the_Torrens_Island_Concentration_Camp
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Para Wirra now a Conservation Park
On 22nd March, Molly Hughes, Val Lacy, Leonie Hobbs, Lesley Carnogursky, Phil Gillett, Colin Winsor, Mike and I
attended the Legislative Council session, where the motion to start the process of changing Para Wirra’s status to
Conservation Park by abolishing it as a Recreation Park was put to the Members, and was passed.  After the
session, we joined our FOPW member, the Hon John Dawkins, Minister Ian Hunter and their assistants for
afternoon tea in the Members’ Lounge.
This motion was also later passed in the House of Assembly, and the park will soon be gazetted as a Conservation
Park, final authorisation to be given by the Governor at a later date.
We look forward to seeing Para Wirra Conservation Park on the main entry gates, and are reassured by the
inclusion in the motion of a part of the Act which states mining will not be allowed in our park, something our
dear founding President, Ted Hughes, was concerned about during his years of stirling effort to achieve
Conservation status for Para Wirra. Recreation will still be allowed in the Park, with the Conservation status giving
the strong message that it is not just a playground, but an area of valuable local flora and fauna, to be used with
care and enjoyed as unique.

... article provided by Patsy Johnson, President Friends of Para Wirra

Go to top
Wildlife Photographers Australia (WPA)
Our group has a held trip every month and are currently looking at our 2017 calendar.
Some of our trips are over a weekend where we often travel some distance to visit and stay taking wildlife
photographs. This covers all aspects of wildlife, not just birds.
One of our ideas is to try to visit all our SA Parks hoping to meeting up with the local ‘Friends Group’ to be guided
to the best place.
We are a very skilled photographic group who are also keen to pass on our skills to other wildlife photographers.
Look at wildlfephotographersaustralia.org to see some of our photographs.
We would welcome an Email from any group who would like us to visit their park.
... article provided by Tim Newberry, Wildlife Photographers Australia [timnbrenda@internode.on.net]

Go to top
The Botanical Trail at Marino Conservation Park
Nestled in the inner southern suburbs of Adelaide at Marino lies the small but quite unique Marino Conservation
Park.  While the total area of the park is only 30 hectares, along the western slopes there remains the best intact
example of coastal heath in the Adelaide area.
In 1989, a group of friends led by renowned botanists Enid Robinson and Barbara Randall succeeded in having this
area declared a conservation park in order to preserve the coastal heath.  While the heath on the western slopes
was pretty much intact, the remainder of the park was not so pristine, with olives and Acacia cyclops growing
everywhere and very little local native vegetation.  On the eastern side of the park, Marion Council had used a
deep gully as a refuse dump and today this area which was never properly capped is a difficult to manage landfill
site where weeds flourish.
The remaining areas of the park have been planted up with local species such as Eucalyptys porosa, Melaleuca
lanceolata, Dodonea vsicosa , Acacia victoriae and Allocasuarina verticilata to name a few, all propagated from
seed sourced from within or nearby to the park.  To look at those hillsides today, it is truly amazing to see the
transformation and the natural regeneration that is occurring, particularly with the native grasses.
It is this and the pristine coastal heath that the Friends want to show off to visitors.  This is why the volunteers are
so busily working on constructing a botanical trail.  While the group has secured some funding through various
grants that were available, much of the physical work of trail building is down to the Friends.  With the funds that

Hon. John Dawkins, Minister Ian Hunter and
Friends of Para Wirra attending Legislative
Council session.
Photo: Supplied by Hon. J Dawkins

Photo from leftt: Lesley Carnogursky,  Molly
Hughes, Leonie Hobbs, Minister Ian Hunter,
Hon. John Dawkins, Patsy Johnson, Michael
Johnson, Colin Winsor and Val Lacy.

mailto:timnbrenda@internode.on.net
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were received, tools have been purchased to help with the construction of the trail, signs designed to explain the
trail, plant identification signs to point out plants along the trail and engaging of contractors to assist with weed
eradication along the trail.
Thousands of plants have been propagated, mostly grasses and smaller plants to go in along the trail and with the
recent arrival  of the winter rains, it’s all hands to work in getting the tube-stock planted.
With the Friends of Parks Forum to be held in October this year and hosted by Friends of Marino, Hallett Cove,
O’Halloran Hill, Glenthorne Farm and Field River, our group of volunteers are working overtime in order to get the
trail completed to a level where groups of participants at the forum can be taken through our park to show off
the highlights such as the unique vegetation and stunning views of the Adelaide metropolitan coastline.

Alan Wilson – Friends of Marino.

Friends of Mt Billy Working Bee
Friends of Mt Billy Working Bee on the 7 May saw us monitoring the emerging regrowth and signs of fauna after
the prescribed burn by DEWNR in March of 9 hectares in the NE corner of the Park. It was gratifying to see
E.baxteri, Banksia ornata, Leptospernum, Isopogon, Patersonni and a number of species of orchid present.
Delighted to see a Leporella fimbriata in flower. After over 30mm of rain on the 9 May plants should be
rebounding well.
Plotting termite mounds in the burn area was also commenced with 16 (+2) charted before the rain set in. The
count will be completed before the next working bee.
We have a photo point at our 100mx100m bush monitoring block and this will be used to take photographic
evidence of regrowth each month.
Instagram: friendsofmt.billy  Please check us out. we would love some followers!
Email: mtbilly@virginbroadband.com.au
Mt Billy CP is a small park of 199 hectares lying midway along the Hindmarsh Tiers Road between Myponga and the A13
highway east of Myponga.  More information is available at
www.friendsofparkssa.org.au/members-directory/friends-of-mt-billy

... submitted by Marion Mackenzie, Secretary of Friends of Mt Billy

Go to top

Departed Friends
At each Forum we usually have a memorial table, a list of all Friends who have passed away since the previous
forum, and a posy of flowers. But for this newsletter we provide a simple list of names, sufficient for you to make
your own enquiries, of those who have departed since the previous newsletter. We apologise for any omissions.
Please let Pam Smith, CPVPU, know of anyone who should be added to the list.

Bernie Fox Friends of Simpson Desert Parks
Judy Ellis Friends of Old Government House
Brian Thomson Friends of Innes National Park
Joy Pugh Friends of Onkaparinga Parks
Francis Fisher National Parks Heritage Committee
Ian Mitchener Friends of Shorebirds SE
Rudi Pieck Friends of Innes National Park
Peter Dormer Friends of Mark Oliphant Conservation Park
Maureen Thompson Friends of the Volunteer Support Programs Unit

Banksia ornata

Hare Orchid
(Leporella
fimbriata)

Photopoint
Acacia Baxteri Leptospernum Patersonni Isopogon

mailto:mtbilly@virginbroadband.com.au
http://www.friendsofparkssa.org.au/members-directory/friends-of-mt-billy
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FRIENDS OF PARKS INC GIFT FUND
Do you want to make a donation to the work of Friends of Parks?

If so, do it through the Gift Fund.
Friends of Parks Inc operates a Gift Fund which is on the Australian Government’s Register of Environmental
Organisations which means that donations are tax deductible.  Receipts can be provided for tax purposes.  There
are many reasons for people wanting to give a donation, e.g. after experiencing a wonderful time in the park,
people may wish to donate towards that park.  It should be noted that although a donation cannot be specified
for a particular park or project, donors may indicate to the Gift Fund Committee that they would like to support a
particular project.
To donate please forward your donations to:

Treasurer Friends of Parks Inc Gift Fund
c/- Volunteer Support Programs Unit
Department for Environment, Water and Natural Resources
GPO Box 1047, Adelaide SA 5001

Go to top
LINKS

Friends of Parks Website www.friendsofparkssa.org.au
----------------------------------------------------------------------------

New app for plant identification
... information supplied to CPVPU by Betty Wood.

This app Plants and Fungi of South Western New South Wales has just been released for free download for
Android,  iPad, and iPhone.  It is an interactive key for identification of plants and fungi.  It is designed for anyone
who has an interest in finding out about the plants and fungi of south western New South Wales and the
surrounding areas.  It includes about 1100 Fact Sheets, accompanied by over 3000 images.
The area covered by the key is from a point a few kilometres north and east of Mungo National Park, south to the
Murray River, and west to the South Australian border. Most of the plants and fungi in Kinchega National Park,
eastern South Australia, and north western Victoria, are thus included.
(Perhaps someone will be inspired to provide a similar app for full coverage of South Australian plants? Editor)

Plants and Fungi of southwestern NSW
----------------------------------------------------------------------------

The Unknown Glider
[request for support to establish the credentials of a possibly new species of glider]
The Research Institute for the Environment and Livelihoods (RIEL) is running its first ever crowdfunding campaign
in support of northern Australia’s Unknown Glider.  You can watch a very short YouTube video on:
https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=0lD5suxgD1Y.
Friends are requested to share this with their followers on facebook [www.pozible.com/unknownglider]  and
Twitter [handles @savanna_glider and @RIELresearch]
Angus Smith
Communication and Partnerships Officer
Research Institute for the Environment and Livelihoods
T. +61 8 8946 7725| F. +61 8 8946 7720 | M. 0488 330 882 |
angus.smith@cdu.edu.au | www.cdu.edu.au
CHARLES DARWIN UNIVERSITY,  Darwin, Northern Territory 0909 AUSTRALIA

----------------------------------------------------------------------------
Volunteers in Action e-News
Natural Resources Northern and Yorke's Volunteers in Action e-News keeps you in touch with activities, events
and opportunities, specific to volunteers who manage our natural resources in the Northern and Yorke Region.
Your contributions help us build on our network of volunteers.  If you have an event, working bee or would like to
share your volunteer groups story the please email, or visit site.

----------------------------------------------------------------------------
Consultation undertaken by the Department of Environment, Water and Natural Resources has provided
information to the Government on how people aspire to enjoy National Parks. To allow more people to recreate
in parks close to Adelaide, management plans of these parks require amendment. Draft amendments (PDF,
6MB), now released for public consultation*, introduce new arrangements for a wider range of activities, which
address the objectives of:

https://www.friendsofparkssa.org.au/
http://keys.lucidcentral.org/keys/v3/scotia/key/Plants and Fungi of south western NSW/Media/Html/home.html
https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=0lD5suxgD1Y
http://www.pozible.com/unknownglider
https://twitter.com/savanna_glider
http://twitter.com/RIELresearch
mailto:angus.smith@cdu.edu.au
http://www.cdu.edu.au/
mailto:DEWNRNRNYVolunteers@sa.gov.au
http://departmentofenvironmentwaterandnaturalresources.cmail19.com/t/d-l-tyurddk-aihijljj-m/
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1 Establishing the Mount Lofty Ranges as an international mountain biking destination.
2 Providing a safer and more enjoyable alignment for horse riding on the Tom Roberts Trail.
3 Creating bush camping areas in national parks close to Adelaide.
4 Encouraging more people to walk in parks,

and apply to the Onkaparinga River Reserve (1,2,3,4); Morialta & Black Hill (1,4), Hallett Cove & Marino(4)
conservation parks; and Anstey Hill (1,3) and O’Halloran Hill (1) recreation parks.
* If you would like to make a submission please visit the following link, by 22 July.
http://yoursay.sa.gov.au/decisions/yoursay-engagements-park-management-plans/about
Thank you to Dr Richard Harvey, Newsletter Editor, Friends of Anstey Hill, for alerting us to this matter.

----------------------------------------------------------------------------

Go to top
[message from the editor]
At the request of Forum organising panel, the full Forum documentation is incorporated in this newsletter, and has been
embodied as the final five pages, the last of which being the registration form.

Hallett Cove Forum 2016- Introductory message URBAN BIODIVERSITY ROCKS!
[from the Forum organising panel Chairperson, Alan Burns]

The Friends of Glenthorne Farm, Hallett Cove CP, Lower
Field River, Marino CP and O’Halloran Hill RP (the coastal
parks cluster) are pleased to invite you to the 2016 Friends
of Parks Forum, to be held in the Cove Civic Centre, on the
corner of Lonsdale Road, Ramrod Avenue and Ragamuffin
Drive, Hallett Cove.

Dear Friends,

The 2016 Friends of Parks Forum Steering Committee wishes to extend a warm invitation to you to register and
attend the 30th Friends of Parks Forum.  The coastal parks cluster south west of Adelaide are looking forward to
meeting you during the weekend of 14-16th October 2016.  Come along and enjoy scintillating conversations,
expert environmental speakers, insightful excursions, and southern hospitality.

If you are a Friends group representative, please forward forum information to as many Friends as you can.

To Register (or by following the web links in www.friendsofparkssa.org.au) –

1. View Forum document (next four pages) and the Registration Form (last page) to reveal its informative
guides on Speakers, Excursions, Dinner and more

2. Print the Registration Form
3. Carefully read the Excursion program, Speakers guide and Dinner details
4. Fill in the Registration form by -

i) Stating your personal details
ii) Selecting Full Forum or individual Day Programs and dinner
iii) Stating your Excursion choices by numbering the boxes, for both Saturday and Sunday
iv) Scan the completed Registration form and return either by email attachment, or send by Australia Post

mail, addressed to the Treasurer.

We hope to see you at the Forum.

Yours sincerely

Alan Burns
Chairperson

Go to top
Forum 2016 documents now follow

Editor and  Design: Hugh Lambert © Friends of Parks Inc 2014

http://yoursay.sa.gov.au/decisions/yoursay-engagements-park-management-plans/about
http://www.friendsofparkssa.org.au/


 

 

30
th

 Friends of Parks Forum 
 

Friday 14 to Sunday 16 October 2016 

 

COVE CIVIC CENTRE, 1 Ragamuffin Drive, HALLETT COVE SA 
 
The Friends of Glenthorne Farm, Hallett Cove CP, Lower Field River, Marino CP and O’Halloran Hill RP are pleased 

to invite you to the 2016 Friends of Parks Forum, to be held in the Cove Civic Centre, on the corner of Lonsdale Road, 

Ramrod Avenue and Ragamuffin Drive, Hallett Cove. 

 

A varied program of speakers and field trips has been planned for your enjoyment and entertainment. 

 

The Friday afternoon registration, casual meal and program will be held in the Main Hall at the Cove Civic Centre, off 

Ragamuffin Drive, Hallett Cove. The registration desk will be open from 4.00 pm, and the food will be served from 

6.00 pm, with the formal session starting at 7.15 pm. 

 

The Saturday and Sunday morning programs of speakers will also be held at the Cove Civic Centre, Hallett Cove, in 

the Main Hall, and buses to the afternoon field trips will leave from there. 

 

Car parking may be limited around the Civic Centre and adjacent churches, but the Hallett Cove Shopping Centre, 

with ample parking, is just across Ramrod Avenue.  

 

The traditional Saturday night Forum Dinner is sponsored by the Nature Foundation of SA, and will be held at Club 

Marion, 262 Sturt Road, Marion, with pre-dinner drinks at 6.30 pm for a 7.00 pm start. Club Marion and its car park 

entrance are opposite the City of Marion Council Chambers on Sturt Road. Our speaker will keep us entertained 

between the main course and dessert, with an awards presentation to follow dessert. The dress code is neat casual. As 

numbers will be limited because of the venue, please book early. 

 

Attached are a Registration Form, a list of the interesting speakers we have been able to engage for you, details of 

Field Trips for Saturday and Sunday afternoons, from which you can choose in priority order, and suggestions for 

accommodation, should you need it.  

 

The Field Trips will be filled on a first come basis, but we will attempt to accommodate your wishes where possible. 

As walking will be up and down hills, steps and stairs, and over uneven ground, we suggest participants wear sturdy 

shoes, a shady, secure hat, and carry water.  

 

Unfortunately, there will not be enough room for displays at either the Cove Civic Centre or the dinner venue, and so 

please do not bring them. 

 

Please print off and return your Registration Form with Field Trip choices and make payment by 31 August 

2016, to assist with planning. 

 

We look forward to meeting you at the Forum. 

 

Alan Burns 

Chairperson 

2016 Friends of Parks Forum Committee 



2016 FRIENDS OF PARKS FORUM 

URBAN BIODIVERSITY ROCKS! 

PROGRAM OF SPEAKERS Minor changes may be necessary to this scheduled Program 

Time slot Subject Speaker 
Friday 4.00 - 7.00pm Registration, and evening meal from 6pm 

 Friday 7.15 - 7.30pm Opening of Forum Hon Ian Hunter MLC 

Friday 7.30 - 8.00pm Bat Experience Mr Terry Reardon  

   Saturday 9.00 - 9.15am Acknowledgement of Country 
 Saturday 9.15 - 9.30am Welcome to Forum Mr Duncan McKenzie, President FoP 

Saturday 9.30 - 10.15am Biodiversity & Habitat Restoration  Mr Andrew Allanson 

Saturday 10.15 - 11.00am Biodiversity - ecology & birds Assoc. Prof. David Paton 

  Morning Tea to 11.30am 
 Saturday 11.30-12.10pm Geology - Ice Age to Hallett Cove Mr Bob Major 

Saturday 12.10-12.30pm Geology - Impacts of Urbanisation Mr Colin Winsor 

  Field Trips   

    
 Saturday 8.00 - 8.30pm Dinner Speaker  Professor  Chris Daniels 

   Sunday 9.00 - 9.30am Botany - plants & biodiversity into context Ms  Ann Prescott 

Sunday 9.30 - 10.00am Herpetology - reptiles Mr Mark Hutchinson - SA Museum 

  Morning Tea to 10.30am   

Sunday 10.30 - 11.00am Historic Buildings - Glenthorne Farm Dr. Pam Smith/Dr Keryn Walshe 

Sunday 11.00 - 11.30am Historic Buildings - Mining Mr Greg Drew 

Sunday 11.30 - 12.15pm Q & A - Open Forum Mr John Schutz and panel 

Sunday 12.15 - 12.30pm Close of Forum 
 

 
Field Trips 

  

FIELD TRIPS - 15 to 16 October 2016  
Glenthorne Farm �t Sunday 1.45 �t 4.45 pm 
Visit Glenthorne Farm, which has been inaccessible to the public since 
1913, and now only open to the Friends of Glenthorne for a few hours 
each month. For 20 years the Friends have been fighting for its 
protection and for greater access for the community. This site of 208 
hectares with heritage buildings dating back to the 1850s, has ancient 
Eucalyptus microcarpa (Grey Box), ephemeral water-way and 
revegetated areas. Come on a walk through history, from 1839 when 
SA’s first police commissioner, Major Thomas O’Halloran, settled and 
established his home; through the war years 1913 to 1947 as a remount 
station; the CSIRO research years; and more recently the two decades 
of indecision and community frustration.  This is a unique opportunity for a 2 km walk around the heritage precinct, 
up and down undulating hills and at times over rough ground. Medium fitness recommended. 

 
 

Hallett Cove Geology �t Saturday 1.00 �t 4.00 pm OR 2.00 �t 4.30 pm 
and Sunday 1.00 �t 4.00 pm OR 2.00 �t 4.30 pm 
In this internationally renowned area, explore 5 geological periods from 
Pre Cambrian 640 million years ago to the present in the eroded 
sediments. See 280 million year old glacial markings above a dramatic 
coastline. Learn about the evidence for tectonic plate movement, climate 
change and everyday forces that mould our landscape.  Walking up and 
down steps will be required on this 2 km walk. 


	enews26noforumpages.pdf (p.1-14)

